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CONSERVATION COMMISSION MINUTES 
Regular Meeting  

February 27, 2024 at 7:00 pm 
Meeting Room 3, Municipal Center, 3 Primrose Street, Newtown, CT 

 
These minutes are subject to approval by the Conservation Commission 

 
 
Present:  Holly Kocet, Michael Ablondi, Will Drew, John Dixon, Mark Boland, John Robinson 
Staff:  Steve Maguire, Deputy Director of Land Use, Dawn Fried, Clerk 
 
Public:  Tracy Van Buskirk, 18 Poverty Hollow Road  
             Charles Zukowski, 4 Cornfield Ridge Road 
 
Ms. Kocet opened the meeting at 7:00 p.m.  
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
Mr. Dixon moved to approve the minutes of November 14, 2023.  Mr. Ablondi seconded.  
All in favor. The minutes from November 14, 2023 were approved.   
 
APPROVAL OF 2024 CALENDAR 
 
Mr. Boland moved to approve the 2024 Schedule of Meetings. Mr. Dixon seconded.  All in favor. 
 
ELECTION OF OFFICERS 
 
Mr. Ablondi moved to approve the Slate of Officers, Holly Kocet as Chairperson and Mark 
Boland as Vice Chair. Mr. Drew seconded.  All in favor. 
 
Ms. Kocet introduced the new Commissioner, John Robinson.  The Commissioners welcomed 
him.  Mr. Robinson gave a brief overview of his life.   
 
DISCUSSION AND ACTION ITEMS 
 
Discussion of Trail Repairs/New Trails on Open Space as requested by Newtown Bridle Lands 
Association (NBLA) -   Ms. Van Buskirk, the President of the Newtown Bridle Lands Association, 
gave an overview of two proposed projects.  She passed out two site maps titled “Boggs Hill 
Greenway” and “Farm Meadow Trail” (see attached). Ms. Van Buskirk gave a detailed 
description of the trails and the proposed scope of work. Ms. Van Buskirk stated the trails are 
not just for horseback riding but also for hiking and biking.  Ms. Van Buskirk is requesting to 
improve the trails by cutting and pruning trees and using a Bush Hog to clear areas.  Ms. Van 
Buskirk would also like a “horse crossing” sign for crossing over Boggs Hill Road.  She spoke 
about the challenges of parking trailers and the different streets and areas that are being 
considered. 
 
Ms. Kocet pointed out that clearing the trails would create sun exposure, which invasives thrive 
in. Ms. Kocet asked whether the NBLA would consider removing invasives alongside the trails in 
conjunction with the trail clearing.  Ms. Van Buskirk was amenable to that request. 
 
Ms. Van Buskirk stated NBLA has received a grant from DEEP to use on the Newtown Forest 
Association’s property for a parking area and to remediate an eroded area. 
 
Ms. Van Buskirk noted the horses will need to cross over a stream.  She will meet with  
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Mr. Maguire regarding the wetland requirements.   
 
After discussing both projects, the Commission was ready to vote on the Boggs Hill Greenway 
project. 
 
Mr. Dixon moved to approve the NBLA project on Boggs Hill Greenway to clear and beautify the 
trails with the following condition to submit details on the scope of work to the Land Use Agency.  
Mr. Ablondi seconded.  All in favor. 
 
The Commission would like to walk the open space property on Farm Meadow Trail before 
making a decision.   They will discuss at the next CC meeting. 
 
Discussion of Newtown Forest Association (NFA) Correspondence – Mr. Maguire received a 
letter from the NFA to the Conservation Commission (CC) asking the CC to partnership with 
them to preserve Deep Brook Farm, which is located at #21 and #32 Deep Brook Road.  NFA 
would like to acquire this 63-acre parcel from the Draper family with financial assistance from 
the Town for a conservation easement. Mr. Maguire asked the Commission to walk the property 
and fill out an open space rating form based on their observations. There will be a discussion at 
the next CC meeting to decide whether or not the Commission votes to endorse the 
preservation of the property. 
 
Discussion of Invasive Management/Beautification Plan on Silver Brook Lane as requested by 
residents of Silver Brook Lane - Mr. Maguire received an email from residents of Silver Brook 
Lane regarding a strip of open space across the street from their homes. Historically the 
residents have been mowing and maintaining the area. The residents are asking the CC for 
approval to work within the open space.  Additionally, they are requesting financial assistance 
for the removal of invasive species and for planting bushes. The Commission would like to walk 
the area before making a decision.  The discussion will continue at the next CC meeting.  
 
Other Topics 
 
Ms. Kocet asked the Commission whether they were interested in volunteering at the Earth Day 
event on April 27, 2024.  The Commissioners responded yes. They will coordinate the details at 
the next meeting. 
 
Ms. Kocet stated there is “talk” around town regarding the 6 Commerce property adjacent to the 
Catherine Violet Hubbard Animal Sanctuary.  She understands there is no proposal at this time 
but would like to be prepared for when a proposal is submitted.  She is strongly opposed to any 
economic development on that property.  Ideally, Ms. Kocet would like to preserve the property 
and write a letter to show support in the preservation of open space.  She asked the 
Commission whether they would endorse the letter.  The Commissioners were in agreeance. 
 
There was a discussion on the creation of a CC application form that can be submitted by 
residents to the Commission for worked proposed on Town open space.  The Commission liked 
the idea.  The form would be used to understand the details of the request.  
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
Mr. Dixon moved to adjourn the CC meeting.  Mr. Ablondi seconded.  All in favor.  Meeting 
adjourned at 8:48 pm.       
 
Respectfully submitted, Dawn Fried 
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The list below reflects the regular meeting dates scheduled for 2024. 
A copy of this schedule is filed with the Town Clerk. 

 

Schedule of Meetings 2024 
 

4th 
Tuesday 

January  23 

February 27 

March 26 

April 23 

May 28 

June 25 

July 23 

August 27 

September 24 

October 22 

November 12 

December 10 

January 2025 28 

 

 
 
Meetings for the Conservation Commission are scheduled for the  4th Tuesday of each month, except in 
November and December the meetings will be scheduled for the 2nd Tuesday.  Also, the meetings will not be 
scheduled when the holidays interfere; in that case they are scheduled differently.   
 
All meetings open at 7:00 p.m. and are held in Meeting Room #3 at the Newtown Municipal Building, 3 Primrose 
Street in Newtown.  Any cancellations, change in date, time, or location of a meeting will be announced in 
advance on the posted agendas. 
   
If you plan to attend this meeting and require assisted hearing devices, please contact the Office of the First 
Selectman at 270‐4201 at least 48 hours prior to the meeting. 
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